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BECKY MULDOON CLAIMANT
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On March 12, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 5, 2008, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

November 6, 2008.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. The claimant has sustained a compensable knee injury.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Claimant’s entitlement to a knee replacement.
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Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that her condition has
worsened over time and that she is now in need
of a total knee replacement.  The claimant
contends that her attorney is entitled to an
appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Claimant apparently when to an unauthorized
physician and is requested a knee replacement
at Respondent’s expense.  Respondent denies
that it is responsible for payment of a total
knee replacement; denies that a total knee
replacement is reasonably necessary treatment
for the Claimant’s work related injuries; and
denies that Claimant’s attorney is entitled to
an attorney’s fee on medical benefits.”

The claimant is a fifty-year-old female who suffered an

admittedly compensable injury to her right knee on May 1, 2002.  

Since that time the claimant has had three different surgeries on

her right knee.  These surgeries were performed by Dr. Claude

Martimbeau.  The credible testimony of the claimant is that she is

currently having difficulties with her knee.  The claimant

testified that when she walks her knee pops and that swelling

occurs.  She also stated that she has a constant throbbing in her

knee.

The claimant is requesting additional medical treatment in the

form of a total right knee replacement.  The claimant must prove

that the medical treatment is reasonable and necessary and related

to her admittedly compensable injury.

On May 24, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Lowry Barnes.

A medical report from that visit stated the following:

“On examination today, she is grossly
neurologically intact distally in the right
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lower extremity.  Hip exam is normal.
Straight leg raising is negative.  She has a
well-healed anterior incision over the right
knee.  There is marked patellofemoral
catching.  This is especially from the flexed
position, which seems to catch in the inferior
portion of the patellar groove.  There is a
profound clunk.

She has no instability and only a mild
effusion.  There is no evidence of infection.

Radiographs show patellofemoral replacement in
place.

It is my impression that she is having
patellofemoral symptoms following
patellofemoral replacement.  We talked about
treatment options.  One option is realignment
versus patellofemoral revision.  My success
with that approach has not been excellent.  I
would recommend that she consider conversion
to total knee replacement.”

On May 24, 2007, Dr. Barnes also authored a letter regarding

the claimant as follows:

“Thanks for asking me to see Becky Muldoon.

It is my impression that her symptoms are most
likely secondary to a subluxation phenomenon
in her patellofemoral replacement.  My results
with revision of patellofemoral replacements
or realignment have not been outstanding.  I
would favor conversion to a total knee
replacement.  This has been discussed with her
today.”

At the request of the respondent, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Earl Peeples.  After an examination on February 19, 2009, Dr.

Peeples gave the following summary:

“Ms. Muldoon sustained a contusion of the knee
patella/patellar tendon as documented on the
MRI which shows a small amount of signal
change in the patellar tendon.

Patellar malalignment is usually congenital in
nature.  It can be produced traumatically by
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major fracture, by disruption of the medial or
lateral retinaculum or by fracture and
avulsion of the patellar tendon.  None of
these occurred.  There was no signal change on
the MRI to suggest any traumatic origin for
malalignment nor any substantial
patella/trochlea incongruity.  Dr. Allison’s
comments regarding her exam were very clear
and he offered her surgery only when she
requested it, not based on objective findings
and that occurring only several months after
her incident.  Dr. Allison never recorded any
malalignment.

Subsequent to this encounter, she switched
care to Dr. Martimbeau.

Dr. Martimbeau’s notes were short.  They never
included comparison studies of the opposite
knee.  Skyline patella views shot
symmetrically were not included in this
reports.  He elected to proceed with a
transfer to the tibial tubercle usually
reserved only for very severe deformities as
there are soft issue realignment procedures of
the patellar tendon that can be done both
arthroscopically, with lateral release, or
open with repositioning of the distal tendon
without moving the tibial tubercle.  These
soft tissue procedures obviously have the
advantage of not creating the possibility of
tubercle nonunion.  (He does not document or
justify his choice of technique.)

The first two surgeries failed and
arthroplasty was performed based on symptoms.
Of amazing significance to me is the omission
by Dr. Martimbeau of any description of the
appearance of the interior of the
patellofemoral joint which would justify the
arthroplasty.

This file provides no support for traumatic
malalignment of the patella related to the
incident in January 2002.  I do not see
documentation of anything other than very
minimal subluxation as is commonly seen in
individuals and I cannot understand Dr.
Martimbeau’s hast to proceed with surgery
without even comparing the opposite side via
CT or plain radiographs.  This raises
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questions about the appropriateness and wisdom
of his operative proposals.

If one theorizes that malalignment was present
and surgery was appropriately selected, the
malalignment would be cased on pre-existing or
congenial factors.  There is no evidence to
indicate that there is any change in the
alignment of the patella from its status prior
to the blow on the stairs.  If damage of the
cartilage alone was the problem, then
arthroscopic intervention and debridement of
this, perhaps in association with a lateral
release, would be the appropriate procedure.
Moving the tibial tubercle indicated Dr.
Martimbeau planned a major change in the
alignment of the patella and this implied a
preexisting anatomic malalignment situation,
not a traumatic chondritis, as the reason for
surgery.

At present I do not recommend tricompartmental
or total knee arthroplasty.  Arthroscopic
evaluation and release of soft issue scar, I
think, would help alleviate symptoms.  Her
standing radiographs show no evidence of
critical narrowing of the medial or lateral
compartments.”

Dr. Peeples also answered the following questions as a result

of the examination as follows:

“1. Do you feel that the need for the right
total knee replacement is a direct result of
the original work injuries?  Is so, please
explain.

No.  I do not think total knee arthroplasty is
currently indicated and I do not think her
“malalignment” was created by the blow to the
knee.  Traumatic malalignment would require
significant bony or soft tissue damage which
was excluded both by the MRI performed within
several weeks of the injury and by Dr.
Allison’s repeated exams.

2. If you do not feel that the right total
knee replacement is appropriate, what
treatment if any would you recommend?
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It is my opinion that all of her surgeries are
lacking appropriateness.  I would have
selected other treatment.  I do not recommend
further additional treatment at present in
terms of joint replacement.  I do believe it
is worth considering arthroscopic intervention
to hopefully relive some of the clicking.”

Dr. Peeples believes that not only is the current surgery not

appropriate, but that none of the claimant’s surgeries were

appropriate.  However, he does believe that some arthroscopic

intervention is as he stated “worth considering.”

Regardless of Dr. Peeples’ belief of the inappropriateness of

the claimant’s first three surgeries, they did occur and must be

considered when deciding the need for the total replacement surgery

the claimant currently requests.

After considering the opinions of the relevant doctors, I

believe that Dr. Barnes is correct in the claimant’s need for a

total knee replacement.  The total knee replacement is reasonable

and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s compensable

right knee injury.  I find that the treatment is related to the

compensable injury in that it is needed due to the prior surgeries

that were performed on her right knee as a result of her

compensable injury.

The first three surgeries might or might not have been needed

but they occurred and the claimant needs this surgery on her right

knee because of those surgeries.  The respondents shall bear the

cost of the claimant’s total right knee replacement.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the
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Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 5, 2008, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 6, 2008, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The total right knee replacement recommended by Dr. Barnes

is reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

compensable right knee injury of May 1, 2002.

3. The total right knee replacement recommended by Dr. Barnes

is related to the claimant’s compensable right knee injury of May

1, 2002.

4. The respondents shall bear the cost of the claimant’s total

right knee replacement and related medical treatment as recommended

by Dr. Barnes.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the medical cost of the claimant’s

total right knee replacement and its related medical treatment.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


